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It’s October, which means that the pumpkin-themed things are coming out, it’s starting to cool down, and at the end of the 
month is Halloween! And with Halloween comes, of course…candy! While trick-or-treating may be a bit difficult again 
because of the COVID-19, there are still plenty of opportunities to buy and enjoy candy, as advertised by your local store. In 
thinking about what kind of candies to buy, I wouldn’t consider myself a candy aficionado by any means (I don’t eat a ton of 
it), but I am interested in the kind of candies that people like. So, I decided to look up the most popular Halloween candy! 
 
Candystore.com regularly releases an annual map of the United States with the top three candies for each state. They did 
this by using their own private sales data from the past twelve years and worked with industry distribution partners to come 
up with their lists. And in order to rank the most popular candies of the nation, they took those top three from each state and 
calculated a weighted average to determine the top-selling candies in America during Halloween. As it turns out, the top 
selling candy for Halloween is…drumroll please…Skittles! Did you see that coming? Do you love Skittles? 
 
I personally don’t particularly enjoy Skittles (although the sour version ones are pretty good) and looked further at different 
lists. By happenstance, I stumbled upon an article by the very same Candystore.com which claimed it was the “Definitive 
Ranking of Worst and Best Halloween Candies” and had different rankings. The methodology was taking the data from 
twelve lists of best and worst candies that were published on reputable websites. They added this to their own customer 
survey data and combined, created their final list. I won’t delve into the “Worst” candies, lest I upset someone who really 
enjoys those, but for the best candy, the “Definitive” Number 1 is…one more drumroll…Reese’s Peanut Butter Cups! 
Apparently, it wasn’t even close. And it made sense to me because that is MY favorite candy!  
 
But this is not to say that everyone has to like what I like, or that I have to like what everyone else likes. Rather, the point I 
wanted to make was quite the opposite. How could Skittles be the top selling but Reese’s be the best candy? I’m sure there 
are many factors that contribute to this result (maybe people who love Skittles love them so much that they buy them more 
than any other person buys their favorite candy), however I think the distinction is important for not just the choices we make 
when we buy candy, but for any decision we make in our lives. Are we choosing an option because it’s popular and other 
people choose it? If everyone is buying something, does that mean that we need it, too? If everyone is doing something, 
does that make it right? Or are we choosing something because it’s the best for us?  
 
Buddhism tries to teach us to have this discerning mind, to recognize our own tendencies to get caught up in what other 
people are doing rather than focusing on ourselves. We won’t come to the right conclusion if we’re basing how we live our 
lives on other people’s actions. Only when we take responsibility for the things that we have control over, for the decisions 
we make for our lives, can we truly be making the “best” decisions. So, this month I hope we’re all mindful of our 
accountability to help us live the best we can, which also ends up being the tastiest! 
 
Gassho,  
Rev. Matthew Hamasaki 



 

 

 
 

 

 

 

VIRTUAL SHOTSUKI SERVICE 



 

Please share the zoom link with any relatives or friends who may be interested in watching. Hope to see 
everyone Sunday, October 3rd. 
 
 Topic:  Shotsuki Service 
 Date:   October 3, 2021 at 10:30 am 
 
Buddhist Church of Florin is inviting you to a scheduled Zoom meeting. 
 
Topic: Buddhist Church of Florin Virtual Zoom October Shotsuki Service 
Time: October 3, 2021 10:30 AM Pacific Time (US and Canada) 
 
Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83339406274 
 
Meeting ID: 833 3940 6274 
One tap mobile 
+14086380968,,83339406274# US (San Jose) 
+16699006833,,83339406274# US (San Jose) 
 
Dial by your location 
        +1 408 638 0968 US (San Jose) 
        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 
        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 
        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 
        +1 646 876 9923 US (New York) 
        +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) 
        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 
Meeting ID: 833 3940 6274 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kbIgb0Gzww 

 
 

 
 

 

 

  



 

Ladies of Jodo Shinshu Memorial Service 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

At the Buddhist Church of Florin, women play a major role in all church activities, and the reason is 

rooted in the Jodo Shinshu Buddhist teachings and history.  Today in the Buddhist Churches of 

America, women serve in leadership positions such as president, executive board members, and 

Dharma School superintendents and teachers.  The Buddhist Women’s Association has supported the 

temples for over 120 years through their efforts, activities, and fundraising. 

 

The contributions of women are not surprising considering their importance in Jodo Shinshu history 

and development.  Lady Eshinni made it possible for Shinran Shonin to commit his life to spreading 

and writing the Nembutsu Dharma.  After Shinran’s passing, Lady Kakushinni wanted to keep his 

teachings alive.  She built a small temple in Higashiyama, Kyoto to enshrine his ashes and portrait.  As 

a result, the Nembutsu teachings began to reach more people.  50 years later the temple was named the 

“Hongwanji”.  Because of Lady Eshinni’s and Lady Kakushinni’s vision and devotion in supporting 

Shinran and his teachings, the Hongwanji has transmitted the Nembutsu teachings worldwide for many 

generations. 

 

After World War II, Lady Yoshiko Ohtani, the spouse of the 23rd Monshu, Kosho Ohtani, visited many 

temples in Japan and around the world and worked to revive the Buddhist Women’s Association 

(BWA).  Therefore, annually the BWA chapters observe an annual service in her memory to 

commemorate her dedication to Buddhism. 

 

Please join the Florin BWA in honoring Lady Eshinni, Lady Kakushinni and Lady Yoshiko 

Ohtani at the Ladies of Jodo Shinshu memorial service on October 17, 2021, at 10:30 a.m. via 

Zoom. 

 

Please join the Zoom service by opening the Zoom app and entering the following URL: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83155969158 

 

Donations in the memory of Eshinni, Kakushinni and Lady Ohtani may be made via PayPal by logging 

into the Buddhist Church of Florin website at florinbuddhist.org and clicking on the “Donation” button 

or by mailing a check to the Buddhist Church of Florin-Buddhist Women’s Association at P.O. Box 

292006, Sacramento, CA 95829-2006. 

 

 
 

 



 

ONLINE PAYPAL DONATIONS 
You can now make online donations/payments to the church by visiting our website 
at florinbuddhist.org and clicking on the "Donate" button near the bottom of the home page. This 
is convenient for you to make online donations/payments for such things as, 
osaisen, shotsuki, special services, membership and other services/events.  
 
Contact Kathy Menda at (916) 392-1896 or (916) 
761-9469 if you have questions. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Buddhism in Everyday Life 
 

Seiya 

(Peaceful Night) 

 

How beautiful the starry sky! 

Who could know the mystery of the heavens? 

When these countless eyes shine brilliantly,  

my heart is filled with joy! 

 

More numerous than the sands of the Ganges 

are the Buddhas. 

When I hear that they watch over us night and day, 

my heart is filled with peace. 

 

Namu Amida Butsu 

 

(Gatha-Shin Buddhist Service Book) 

Composed by Lady Takeko Kujo 

 

 

                        
  

http://florinbuddhist.org/


 

 

Buddhist Church of Florin 

Governing Board Meeting Highlights  
Meeting Date:  September 9, 2021 

 
First Vice President, Margie Sunahara:  Picks up mail weekly from the US Post Office box.  BCF 2022 

Master Calendar is ready to be published in the November newsletter.   

 

Treasurer, Kathy Menda: All affiliates were reminded that the third quarter reports will be due by October 31, 

2021 (July-September 2021).  Reminded all affiliates to comply with the BCF Affiliated Organizations 

Guidelines. 

 

Second Vice President Walter Menda: Next fundraiser “Prime Rib Dinner Drive Thru” on Sunday, October 

3, 2021, Eric Fujii, Chairperson.  BCF Mochitsuki fundraiser that was scheduled for December 11, 2021 has 

been cancelled due to COVID safety precautions. 

 

Garrett Kishaba, Eagle Scout Project: He gave a very nice presentation on his proposed Eagle Scout Project 

for the BCF.  The Board approved his project and a budget.  Tentative start date will be mid October 2021. 

 

BWA, Peggy Okabayashi:  Wellspring Women’s Center and the My Sister’s House were the recipients of 

August Dana Projects.  The Parking Lot Rummage Sale scheduled for Saturday, October 9, 2021 has been 

cancelled due to concerns about the uptick in COVID/Delta variant cases in Sacramento, County. 

 

Jr. YBA, Ginny Syphax:  Donated $1,200.00 to the BCF from the JYBA Awake-a-Thon that was held on July 

9-10, 2021. 

 

Ginny Syphax, Thank You for taking care of “church office duties” monitoring BCF emails, picking up the 

mail from US Post Office box, monitoring BCF phone calls, monitoring BCF FB page; hosting Sangha Check-

ins on Wednesday and formatting and preparing the Oneness for publication.   

 

New due date for submitting articles for publication will be the Sunday following the BCF Board 

meetings.  

 

Lease the Residence:  To date no one has expressed interest in leasing the residence. 

 

Please note the BCF Website contacts to Jeffrey Kimoto will be Ginny Syphax as primary contact and Margie 

Sunahara as back-up. 

 

Next Meeting:  Thursday, October 14, 2021, 7:30 pm, via zoom. 

 
 

 
 

 
 



 

Buddhist Church of Florin 

Annual Mochitsuki Fundraiser-CANCELLED 
 
BCF has cancelled its annual Mochitsuki fundraiser 
scheduled for December 11, 2021 due to COVID 
safety precautions. 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

LET’S RECONNECT 
Randall Ishida 

  
 After a horrific tumultuous pandemic, let us open up and reconnect with the many activities, people and communities 
that we once knew that are still part of our lives. Yet it could be a delicate state of affairs. The word “still” is a gingerly 
word. You just don’t know. The quarantine era is not quite over but it is a small step forward. Progress is in its making. If 
you had a chance to do it over, could you, or will you feel guilty? When there’s an open opportunity you just have to 
take a risk.  
  
As we grow older some may nevertheless not have that option. When a friend asks to go for lunch, attend a festival, 
there’s a family get together, a class reunion, an offer to just get coffee and many more an excuse is not an option not to 
participate. Yes, they are “still” part of our world, yet it may not happen. Things are not permanent and “still” doesn’t 
last forever. There will be times the offer or venue will no longer be an offer. It might expire in a moment of time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 



 
 
 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 
Buddhist Church of Florin 



 

Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant Recipients 

 

The Buddhist Church of Florin’s Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grants 

are awarded to three deserving public school teachers.  Each recipient receives a grant in the 

amount of $1,500.  The Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant recipients 

are Nadine Nouchi, Stephanie Kuroda, and Kimiko Yamamoto Hayashida. 

 

Nadine Nouchi teaches 1st through 6th grade physical education at Theodore Judah Elementary 

School in the Sacramento City Unified School District.  With the grant award, Nadine plans to 

purchase physical education equipment to start a new Physical Education program at her school. 

 

Nadine, husband Henry Lam, and daughter, Ella are church members.   

 

Stephanie Kuroda teaches 6th grade at Crocker Riverside Elementary School in the Sacramento 

City Unified School District.  She plans to purchase classroom supplies for individual students 

in her class because students no longer share supplies due to COVID safety protocols. 

 

Stephanie is a church member and granddaughter of Janet Kuroda. 

 

Kimiko Yamamoto Hayashida teaches 7th, 8th, and 9th grades at Holmes Junior High School in 

the Davis Joint Unified School District. She plans to purchase classroom supplies for the three 

different courses she is teaching this year. 

 

Kimiko, husband Mark Hayashida, and twin sons, Kai and Kenji are church members. 

 

Congratulations to our dedicated public school teachers; Nadine, Stephanie, and Kimiko! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grants are available to church 

members who teach in public schools.  Grant applications are being accepted for the 2021-22 

school term.  For more information regarding this grant program, please see the Kikuyo and 

Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant article included in this newsletter.  
 

 

 

Buddhist Church of Florin 

Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant 

$1,500 



 
 

Public school education is the foundation for a harmonious and prosperous society.  Unfortunately, public 

school teachers pay for classroom supplies and educational material with their own money because of school 

budget cuts.  The Buddhist Church of Florin supports public school teachers by offering a $1,500 grant for 

classroom supplies and education materials; and if necessary, for reopening Personal Protection supplies and 

equipment. 

 

To be eligible for the Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant, you must be a full-time public 

school teacher in Kindergarten through 12th grade; and a member of the Buddhist Church of Florin (church 

membership dues are paid and current). 

 

How to become a member of the Buddhist Church of Florin?  If you are married, please join under the 

couple/family category or if single, the adult single category.  Contact Walter Menda for a 2021 Church 

Membership Form at (916) 392-1896 or wmenda@pacbell.net. 

 

Please complete the Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant Application and email to Walter 

Menda.  Applications are being accepted on an ongoing basis. 

 

              

 

Kikuyo and Kinjiro Nakatani Public School Teacher Grant Application 

 

Name: 

 

Address: 

 

Telephone Number and E-mail Address: 

 

Member of Buddhist Church of Florin (Yes/No): 

 

Name of School:      School District: 

 

Grade: 

 

Teaching Credential (Yes/No): 

 

School Term (i.e., September 2021 to June 2022): 

 

How I plan to spend the $1,500 grant: 

 

 

I certify that I have provided complete and accurate information to the items on this application.  I fully 

understand that any misrepresentation of information may revoke any right to a grant. 

 

           

Signature of Applicant    Date 

If you haven’t designated Buddhist Church of Florin as your charitable organization, please do…free money to 

BCF! Thank you! 



 

  



 

 
 



 



 

 


